HISTORIC DISTRICT COMMISSION Wednesday, April 3, 2013

The Historic District Commission held a called meeting on Wednesday April 3, 2013 at 5:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers of the Graham Municipal Building. Commission Members present were Larry Brooks, Cary Worthy, Jimmy Linens, Brenda Sykes, Lauren Nance, Denise Baker and Hayes Teague. Eric Crissman and Steven West were absent. Staff members present were Melissa Guilbeau, City Planner, and Martha Johnson, Zoning/Inspections Technician.

Larry Brooks called the meeting to order.

- 1. A motion was made to approve the minutes from the November 28, 2012 meeting by Cary Worthy and seconded by Lauren Nance. The motion carried unanimously.
- 2. The next item was to review and recommend approval of proposed standards and guidelines for outdoor displays, dining and other temporary encroachments. Melissa Guilbeau explained that currently downtown merchants can use up to three feet of the sidewalk in front of their business. What the City of Graham is proposing that they have more for dining areas or other types of displays related to their business. The City will require some guidelines to do this along with a permit that they will have to apply for. We would do this by amending the code of ordinances with the proposed amendments in the packets. The reason it is coming before the Historic District Commission is because the City is proposing it in the B1 zoning district and most of this area is in the Historic District which any changes to any outdoor areas has to be approved by the Historic District thru a Certificate of Appropriateness. Melissa Guilbeau stated that staff wanted feedback on standards they were proposing and approval of a set of guidelines so staff could approve permits so all permits won't have to get a Certificate of Appropriateness similar to what they do with signs. Per Melissa there are two separate items for you to consider. That is why she put the suggested format in the staff report for you to think about.

Cary Worthy asked if a restaurant creates a seating area it isn't required to have a blockage around it. Melissa Guilbeau said that was what staff is proposing. Lauren Nance asked what Section 18-192 #C is referring to, was that for people who already have a permit. Ms. Guilbeau said that was referring to Barristers Café because they have an existing short term special use permit which permits them to have an outdoor café so we will give them two years to come into compliance with this new permit.

Larry Brooks stated he had asked Melissa Guilbeau if anyone had measured the sidewalks and how much space it was if planters or trees are there (like beside the museum). He said there is a planter in front of the coffee shop and at Shamrock Nutrients there are not 3-1/2 feet on the sidewalk. Per Melissa Guilbeau if they can't maintain the six foot width it can't be permitted. Larry Brooks asked if alcoholic beverages are served does it have to be in an enclosed area. Ms. Guilbeau said yes it would be limited to enclosed areas which also refers to the temporary enclosure including railing or rope.

Cary Worthy asked who would monitor and Melissa said it would be part of our code of ordinances and Darcy Sperry Zoning Enforcement officer enforces the code. Denise Baker asked about sidewalk signs and chalkboards and if they go past the three feet ordinance will it need to have a permit. Melissa Guilbeau said that staff discussed signs and that chalkboard signs would not be permitted under this new permit but would be covered by our current sign permitting.

Jimmy Linens asked if there would be a time period when this could be done and stated he was referring to the

Thursday night series. Melissa Guilbeau said it doesn't specify but it does give the City the permission to say

we need you to move your stuff. On page six under the forms and conditions of permits it states the permit may be suspended by the administrator when necessary to clear the public property for public safety for a community or special event authorized by the city. Melissa Guilbeau said it is a condition of the permit.

Melissa Guilbeau asked for the Board's thoughts on the Appendix B Guidelines which staff needs their input. Lauren Nance thought the last part under the awnings on upper floors should not be extended beyond the window. Cary Worthy asked if the awnings should be cloth and Melissa replied yes. Cary Worthy said we do have some that are metal which were approved in the past. He said there are several buildings downtown that do have metal awnings not cloth. He didn't think there had ever been any designation if it should be cloth or not. Melissa Guilbeau said it has to be cloth if staff is going to approve it.

Larry Brooks asked if the soda shop can have chairs on both sides of their building since it is on a corner and Melissa said yes if they meet all the standards. She said it is also allowed if they get written permission from the adjacent business owners they could put them in front of their business also.

Cary Worthy said under the barriers staff stated they should be wrought iron or wood. He asked if they could use a barrier of planters, would that work but that would not necessarily by wrought iron or wood, it might be some type of pottery. He suggested some description on the planters. Melissa Guilbeau asked about plastic but Cary said he prefers to stay away from plastic and Denise Baker agreed with him. Melissa Guilbeau agreed to insert staying away from plastic.

Larry Brooks mentioned from a fire department standpoint they cannot get to the back door of Barristers' Café other than to go over the wrought iron. He felt like staff needs to put something in there concerning that door because if there was a fire at the building they would have to go into the front door or it would take longer to get into the side door. Melissa stated their current fences are driven into the sidewalk and the standards staff is proposing is to make those fences movable so it would not be attached and it would make it easier to get in. Larry Brooks liked the idea of roll down awnings as long as they work. Brenda Sykes suggested that barrel shaped awnings or canopies are not encouraged. Larry Brooks suggested using the term "not appropriate".

Larry Brooks asked for a motion to approve the proposed guidelines but Melissa Guilbeau said she had listed two suggested motions in the staff report that she felt would help clarify what is going on. They were:

- I move that we recommend to the City Council that they adopt the proposed amendments to the Code of Ordinances for outdoor displays, dining and other temporary encroachments.
- I move that we approve the "Historic District Design Guidelines for Outdoor Displays, Dining and Other Temporary Encroachments" and recommend to the Planning Board and City Council that these be adopted as Appendix B of the *City of Graham Development Ordinances*.

Larry Brooks made a motion to approve, Cary Worthy second. The motion carried unanimously.

- 3. Melissa gave a quick update on the façade grant project including pictures before and after the work being done.
 - The first project was Lee Laskody at 102 W. Elm Street repainting the Elm Street side of building and paint over the mural. Also they were to replace the window shutters in black. The project was completed February 15, 2013 with a total cost of \$2010.00 and the City reimbursed them \$1005.00.

- The next project was McDavis Enterprises located at 102 E. Pine Street and 146 & 150 S. Main Street. They were cladding window frames in white vinyl. That was completed March 7, 2013 with a total cost of \$485.00 and city reimbursed them \$242.50.
- The next project was for Court Square Development Group at 123 & 125 E. Elm Street. This was to install new brick veneer, restore the brick archway around the main entry door, install new white doors and windows, install a new blue metal awning over the main entry and replace signage. The work is in progress now but they are not quite finished. The total cost will be \$43,390.00 and the City is to reimburse them \$5000.00 because that was the maximum.
- The last project is for Carolina Property Holdings at 200 N. Main Street. It was to repair windows, window frames, repair front metal entry canopy, point up and seal damaged brick/mortar, and install lighting along the metal canopy. There is currently no progress to-date with an estimated cost of \$7345.00 and they technically have until the end of April to finish or submit a request to extend.

Melissa reminded the Board of the historic preservation workshop next Wednesday in Burlington. Cary Worthy mentioned the sign ordinance needing to be reviewed and the Board getting some ideas what needs to be changed that was discussed at the last meeting. Melissa asked if he was referring to the sign ordinance in the historic district and he said yes.

With no further business the meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully Submitted, Martha Johnson